

MINUTES
March 18, 2008   
	Present
	Beth Tyson Lofquist, Linda Seestedt-Stanford, Scott Higgins, Dana Sally, AJ Grube, George Desain, Michael Dougherty, Carol Burton, Robert Kehrberg, Regis Gilman, Alan Kines, David Butcher, Kyle Carter, Brian Railsback, Ron Johnson, Wendy Ford


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich



ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Regis
	The Alpha Sigma Lambda Honor society induction ceremony is April 5 from 2:00-4:00 in Illusions.  All of the Dean’s are invited.


	Carol
	WCU Student Voices presentation – Perceptions of Learning.
Tuesday, March 18 at 3:30 in the UC Theatre.  Provost Carter and Vice Chancellor Sam Miller will respond to the presentation of results and discuss the implications for their respective divisions.



	Beth
	The Department Head Workshop is March 28.  Beth stated agenda items.  COD approved.


	Carol
	George Mehaffy will visit the March 27 Council of Deans Workday from 3:00-4:00.


	Linda
	Reminder about Housekeepers Reception.  Beth will get the date and time and send out the deans.



	Scott
	Please remind your faculty that we need grant information five days ahead to properly review proposals.   State and federal grants are getting more complicated.  When we receive them at the last minute it compromises our ability to serve the faculty.



	Minutes
	Approved as presented.



DISCUSSION

	TPR Committee Feedback
(Kyle)
	Following the university TPR committee meeting there were a number of ideas expressed.  The TPR committee was very appreciative of the preparation that all deans made – first time every dean came with a beginning, middle and an end for each candidate.  There was some controversy about people that came forward for early promotion and tenure.  The may not be as big an issue in the future because the new guidelines in place are more specific about early request for promotion and tenure.  You should not bring someone forward unless they are really a star.  It also states if denied they can go up next year.  I would council them out of this unless you are sure they are really exceptional.  

There were a few concerns expressed about the number of people absent that could have been a part of committee votes.  You need to remind all the committees in your college that this is very serious – we don’t want to see 2 yes, 2 no, and 3 absent.  Think about this as you go through orientation with your new faculty.  Linda indicated HHS has changed their by-laws to allow no absent votes.  

We also had several associate deans making presentations this year – more than deans.  In the future deans need to be there.  We are going to move the schedule for presentations more toward the middle of January rather than the end.  This will put a little more pressure on the university committee, but this will avoid a lot of the professional meetings that are generally held the latter part of January.  The committee also really liked having back to back meetings within a two day period.  Since we have most of our decisions coupled, it was really helpful for conversations to be fresh as we moved from tenure conversations to promotion conversations.  Ron stated there were scheduling challenges.  When the schedule was changed calendars were not checked to see that deans were available.  We acknowledge Ron’s issue and we will do a better job.


	Action Item
	Beth and Anne will work to go ahead and update schedule for next year and establish dates.



	Academic Forum, March 25, 3:20-5:00, UC Theatre
(Kyle)
	The Academic Forum is like a town meeting.  Anybody is invited.  The Provost is wrestling with two topics – the Boyer model, what it means and what it doesn’t mean or the freshman class of ’08 , new expectations.  The Provost would like the dean’s participation. Discussion ensured.  COD agreed the freshman class of ’08 will be the topic.  

Kyle will lay the groundwork with numbers and profiles, then go into what this could mean to us, encourage a dialogue with the deans regarding the philosophical, long range view and pragmatic view.  Then we will open it up to what this could mean to you as a faculty member.  We will work with Robert to utilize headsets and invite Alan. The Boyer Model will be the topic for the fall academic forum. 



	Action Item
	Please let Anne know if you can attend.  Ground rules will be laid out beforehand.  Make yourself available on this date beginning at 2:30.



	Roll-Up

(Kyle/AJ)
	AJ distributed a handout of the list the deans created, with priorities.  This is the first step – items we would like to purchase.  We have several strategic big tickets items we would like to purchase.  The next step is to identify funds you are going to need for new operations for the rest of the year – travel, postage, supplies.  These are non personnel items.  

Kyle does not like roll up but it is what we live with because of the way we traditionally budget at this university.  We budget salaries at the beginning of the year.  Vacancy dollars are collected at the top and they are used to purchase equipment. Roll up is the same philosophy.  Because we do not roll a lot of money forward at the beginning of the year, the chancellor wants to spend it all to buy big ticket items.  This is driven by the state.  We can only roll forward 3% of our budget into the next year.  The chancellor was burned one year when the governor took the entire roll up money so he likes to have zero money going forward.  All items must be cleared by June 30.  That means travel completed, all forms in, reimbursements completed, equipment purchased and we have taken possession of it.  

Linda asked as she is developing her budget how does she deal with capital equipment.  There is no budget for this so we should try to buy as much of that through roll up as we possibly can.  Last year for the first time we did not get the academic equipment money of $150,000. There is no equipment budget.  The Provost encouraged the deans to help their departments understand that supplies they could stock their closets with could be much better spent.  

As these discussions happen if other equipment items come up, add them to the list – we can prioritize.  Accounting discrepancies will be taken care of through roll up dollars if it is truly something added on that you didn’t know about. For specific questions see AJ and she will work with Finance and Administration to get answers.  She has a meeting with them Thursday morning, so if you have questions, please forward them to her.



	Action Item
	Notify AJ how much you are going to be able to add to the roll up pot this year. We would like to have a figure from you by April 2nd.  AJ will send a reminder email.  



	Review of Staffing Plan Process
(Kyle)


	We will add this item to the next COD agenda.



	’08 Freshman Class and Liberal Studies (Alan Kines/Carol Burton)
	We will discuss this in more detail on the COD workday.  Alan presented a snap shot of the freshman.  We currently have over 8000 applications for this class, the biggest year in the history of the institution in terms of numbers and quality.  Deposits are coming in slowly because we are now in the market place with a quality of student that has far more choices than our applicant pool last year.  These students are also looking at financial aid packages at places like Chapel Hill and private institutions.  Your faculty liaisons are very important.  Alan encouraged the deans to check in with this person in their college.  

Financial aid awards will go out April 1.  The actual class is shaping up – deposited students SAT is up 27 points; admitted students SAT is up 38 points; GPA is up an appreciably full 1.5 (3.4-3.5).  Students who have a higher academic profile will have a higher expectation.  They will expect innovative pedagogy, challenges and a similar caliber student as them.   We have got to capture these students, engage them and keep them.  If we don’t, it will hurt our marketing plan two to three years down the road.   There are 1475 – 1600 freshman and 500 transfers.  Our accept rate will go down because we have built the pool.  This allows us to become more selective.  Our selectivity rate is our admit rate.  We would like it to be below 55%.  It usually is 66-67%.  We will still be admitting about 200 ASP students in our summer program and are still looking for non traditional students so that we have a diverse class.  

Carol distributed copies of the liberal studies preliminary course schedule.  Yesterday it was brought up at the CEAP meeting that the PDF would be available instead of a printed schedule for fall – advising has started and the PDF was not available.  There continues to be an issue of not knowing the right answer.   We don’t know what the students want.  

Brian indicated the Honors College picture is not rosy and they are working in a panic mode.  The last time he received accurate data was last week.  Brian cautioned COD that it is important for college deans to see a weekly report on deposits (Honors College is down 60-65%)  Right now deposit numbers in terms of quality are a little skewed, high in honors students.  

This year we are operating on a completely different set of rules.  Deposits are so different this year that it is not an indicator of the end goal.  Last year deposits were $100 and refundable.  This year they are$ 400 and nonrefundable.  The date to be concerned about is May 1 – deposits are due by then.  



	Action Item
	Kyle asked Carol to follow up with Larry about the difficulty finding and accessing the electronic schedule.  Kyle asked Brian to canvas students in the Honors College to see what their preference is regarding a printed schedule.  



	Communications – Email and otherwise
(Kyle)
	We get a lot of questions from you via email and have a tendency to respond in kind.  It is hard to have a dialogue via email.  If you think sending an email might have value, send an email saying you would like to have a discussion or just pick up the phone.   



	Action Item
	When anyone in our office is in a situation that could potentially be misunderstood, we are going to pick up the phone and call you.  We ask you to do the same thing.


	Academic Planning Process
(Melissa Wargo)
	GA has come forward with a draft as part of UNC-T.  From the long range planning process there will be a review of academic programs every other year, especially low productivity programs. Our understanding is that UNC-T is replacing the long range planning process.
There was a policy discussion put forth by Alan Mabe in response to UNC-T to make the system more nimble and responsive.  GA is stating they are going to centralize this process, part of which will be a review of existing programs that are low productivity that need to be discontinued.   For new program requests that come to GA there will now be an expectation to couple the request with the discontinuation of others and reallocate those funds as part of new programs. The calendar for UNC-T to complete the review of existing programs is December 1st this year and we have no criteria.  It is very important to discuss what this may mean for our campus and to vet out some criteria for the review.  There is no way we can subject all our programs to a comprehensive review by December 1st.   

A new academic planning policy will be presented April 8.  All we have to date is this document.  It was asked if they will be receptive to creating more efficiency in a program instead of discontinuation.  We don’t know - the language in this document is discontinuation.

At the last Board of Governors meeting the chancellors were given this document without any prior warning.  At the CAO meeting it was alluded to but nothing was provided in writing.  Bardo and a couple of other chancellors voiced concerns that they hadn’t seen this document and had opinions.  They have been given 30 days to provide input.  Kyle has taken Melissa’s rant and given it to Bardo with some ideas he may want to consider in his response.  We may have the ability to influence.  

We are hoping to propose come criteria for the review.  Melissa is very interested in your recommendations like Wendy’s suggestion about efficiencies.  Melissa thinks we should review existing programs but it should be a separate process.  Beth commented that everything is economically driven; there may be important programs that are not going to be demand driven.  The document indicates that GA will know our needs and our region better than we do.  This is a problem. There are no definitions in this document. 

Ron suggested seeing this from the GA perspective.  What is the current arrangement for new programs?  There have been a lot of issues.  The current system is fraught with politics.  So maybe this is to produce some clarity.  Maybe they are trying to make sense of a system that is broken.  

Michael thinks the UNC-T review process is a process for alignment – not necessarily an internal review.  He encouraged the deans to make the task simply focused on alignment and then the criteria will come forth out of the UN C-T response.   Use this as a management tool.  GAP analysis is a good way to go about it.  

Kyle indicated we also need to look at the current effectiveness of programs via PACE which is a large part of UNC-T.   There is going to be a productivity component.  



	Action Item
	Melissa will send her rant to the COD and if others have ideas please send to Anne and copy Melissa.  Kyle will get them to Dr. Bardo.  



	Action Item
	Melissa asked the deans to send her recommendations on criteria to be used for academic program review. 



	Action Item
	Kyle and Melissa will be taking the UNC-T workgroup reports and draft them into a response.  They will send out the draft to COD for review and feedback.  



	AA4 From the Honors College

(Brian)
	Brian presented changes that have been under consideration for some time.  One is the Honors College is raising the published admission standard from a 3.75 weighted GPA to a 4.0 weighted GPA.  Our requirement for honors hours is 30 hours which is beyond the norm in the UNC system.  After a lot of discussion we have decided to reduce it to24 hours.  We have not had a mechanism to let students know they are not making progress beyond the first semester.  We want to state that students need to make progress of six honors hours per semester in order to progress.  This could be tough for some particular majors (i.e., music). 

Wendy indicated this would be a real problem for science students.  It also puts pressure on students to get this all done in freshman and sophomore years.  Ron indicated it presumes there is equivalence across courses across the university.  The issue is with the six hour requirement for both Ron and Wendy.  Junior and senior year you would have completed your honors courses.  COD stated they will not adopt this without feedback from students.  If you have students that are in for the free ride, there is the difficulty of offering honors courses.  We have more control when they register as freshmen, then it drops off in the spring.  We are trying to assure honors courses being offered - then having them not make or having to open them up.   Robert suggested three hours per semester rather than six.  Currently there is no requirement.  



	Action Item
	Kyle suggests Brian sit down with Robert, Wendy and Ron and lay out the Honors College’s goals and then brainstorm on how these requirements might be modified to still meet your goals and not cause issues with traditionally some areas that would be strong supporters of the Honors College.  Brian asked if they can move ahead on the other two areas and table the hour requirement per semester until further discussion.   All were in agreement.  There is a consultation form attached.  Please sign indicating agreement and we will mark out the six hour requirement.  




REPORTS AND UPDATES

	Major Events Requests
	A reminder was sent out last week.  A lot of events are on both Saturday and Sunday.  We will divide up duties out of the Provost Office.




c:  Terry Welch
